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January 20th, 2017 

 

Representative Steve Thompson 

Alaska State Legislature 

Capitol Building, Room 500 

Juneau, Alaska  99801 

 

RE: HB16: Disability Training and Identification Bill 

 

Dear Representative Steve Thompson, 

  

 The Governor’s Council on Disabilities and Special Education (the Council) would like to extend its support for 

HB16. Your sponsorship of this bill is greatly appreciated as we feel that it will positively impact Alaska’s most 

vulnerable populations, including individuals with disabilities.   

  

 Individuals with a hidden Intellectual or Developmental Disability who find themselves in a situation where it is 

necessary to effectively communicate with an authority figure may be at a disadvantage because of communication 

barriers, situational unawareness, and preconceptions authority figures may hold. Sadly, there have been instances in the 

past where Officers of the Law were unaware of an individual’s disability and consequently misinterpreted the 

individual’s actions as suspect and/or criminal, resulting in either injury or imprisonment for the individual. The Council 

feels that a training program is needed to improve communication skills between police officers, corrections officers and 

parole/probation officers who interact with people who experience non-apparent disabilities, whether these disabled 

individuals encounter the “systems” as victims, witnesses, or alleged perpetrators.  

 

 The Council strongly supports HB16 and the awareness that could potentially be fostered by providing law 

enforcement officials with the proper information and sensitivity training regarding individuals who experience a 

disability. By implementing a training course for law enforcement officials and having the option for an individual to 

include a discreet marker on their state identification card that conveys their disability to an Officer, the Council believes 

that HB16 will greatly decrease accidents that could have been prevented in the past by increasing hidden disability 

awareness throughout Alaska. Passing HB16 will provide a framework for a future in which a person’s hidden disability 

will not be interpreted as uncooperative or unlawful and will prevent needless misunderstandings that can lead to violence 

and arrest. Thank you for working to ensure that Alaskans with disabilities are safe and understood by the people that 

work hard to protect them.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 
 

Patrick Reinhart 

Executive Director 

Governor’s Council on Disabilities and Special Education 









 

 

1057 West Fireweed Lane, Suite 206 

Anchorage, Alaska 99503 

1-888-294-7452 ~ Fax 907-263-2012 

www.alaskasilc.org  

STATEWIDE INDEPENDENT LIVING 

 COUNCIL of ALASKA 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

January 23, 2017 
 
Representative Steve Thompson 
State Capitol Room 500 
Juneau AK, 99801 
 
Dear Representative Thompson, 
 
The Statewide Independent Living Council of Alaska (SILC) is a federally mandated state council that 
works to increase the opportunity for Alaskans with disabilities to live independently are fully integrated 
into the mainstream of society. Created in 1992, the SILC partners with self-advocates, centers for 
independent living, and other partner agencies to increase community based, cost-effective programs 
and services and to ensure the consumer voice is heard.  As such, the SILC strongly supports HB16 – the 
Disability Training and Identification Bill, which grew out of a self-advocacy group at Access Alaska.   

 
The key to this bill is education; as we all know, there are many misconceptions about people with 
disabilities. Misunderstandings can lead to poor judgement. That is why Alaska police and corrections 
academies will add a minimum 8 hour disability awareness to the curriculum.  It will reduce arrests 
which are caused by misunderstandings, such as thinking a person with slurred speech and shaky gait is 
a person who has been driving under the influence when in fact it was someone with cerebral palsy.   
The Alaska Division of Motor Vehicles will add a page which will describe an individual’s rights and 
responsibilities when stopped for cause by a police officer.  Finally, an Alaskans would have the option of 
placing a small emblem, much like the heart currently used to highlight the person’s willingness to 
donate organs, on any state identification.  
 
It’s important that we give our state officers the tools needed to communicate effectively with 
everyone, including people with disabilities.  That is why the SILC stands with our sister boards, self-
advocates, and partner agencies in support of HB16 – the Disability Training and Identification Bill.   If 
you have any questions or concerns related to people with disabilities, please feel free to contact the 
SILC.  
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 
 

Heidi James Frost 
Executive Director 

http://www.alaskasilc.org/


                

526 Gaffney Road                
Fairbanks, AK.99701 
January 24, 2017 

The Honorable Steve Thompson 
State Capitol Room 500 
Juneau AK, 99801 

 
Dear Representative Thompson, 
 

WallBusters is an advocacy group for people with disabilities.  Our mission is to educate and 

advocate for the removal of barriers to independence for people with disabilities.   We also advocate for 

the rights of people who experience a disability because it is our social responsibility to ensure that a 

person with a disability is able to access the same social benefits as any other member of our 

community. 

We strongly support House Bill 16, the Training and Disability ID Bill.  We support this piece of 
legislation because the primary goal of this bill is targeted education.  This bill will ensure that law 
enforcement and corrections officers at the academy level will be informed about what a physical 
disability is, what a hidden disability is and what barriers a person with a disability may encounter.  
These professionals will become better equipped to interact with people who experience either 
apparent or non-apparent disabilities regardless of whether people with disabilities encounter the 
“systems” as victims, witnesses, or alleged perpetrators. 
 

We also support the ID component of the bill because it will enable people who experience a 

disability to voluntarily disclose their disability in a discreet manner on an Alaska Driver’s License or ID 

card.  This ID marker is completely voluntary and will be a discreet way to inform a law enforcement 

officer that the person in front of them has a disability even though it may not be initially apparent to 

the officer. 

Thank you for sponsoring HB16.  This bill will ensure that law enforcement professionals in Alaska 

are trained to respectfully and appropriately interact with people who experience a disability. This 

legislation will go a long way to avoid misunderstandings and protect the right of people with disabilities 

be treated fairly and appropriately.   HB16 will help improve the lives of all Alaskans, especially those 

with apparent and non-apparent disabilities. 

 
 

Sincerely,  
 
Rebecca Traylor 
WallBusters 





Jenna Steffes 

1974 Raven Drive 

Fairbanks, AK 99709 

 

January 26, 2017 

 

 

Dear Representative Thompson,  

 

I would like to express my profound support for House Bill 16. This bill has been introduced 

several times over the years and I remain optimistic it will make it through this legislative 

session.  

 

HB16 would provide necessary disability awareness education and training both to law 

enforcement and the public. Implementing standardized disability awareness training for police 

officers, corrections officers and parole/probation officers would help to ensure positive 

interactions between law enforcement and individuals with disabilities. HB16 would also allow 

for a voluntary identification program. If individuals experiencing a non-apparent disability 

voluntarily chose to identify on their state ID cards this would aid peace officers with how to 

appropriately communicate during potentially stressful encounters with the public.  

 

I strongly believe that HB16 is a step in the right direction to eradicate discrimination towards 

individuals experiencing a disability, as well as an opportunity to further expand education for 

law enforcement in order to help keep them safe on the job. Thank you for keeping Alaskans 

with disabilities in mind and for your encouragement and support for HB16. 

 

 

 

Sincerely,  

 

Jenna Steffes 
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